
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

COMMUNITY & LEISURE FACILITIES COMMITTEE 
 

AGENDA REPORTS PACK – APRIL 2017  



Item 17L/041 
 

 
 

DRAFT Community and Leisure Facilities Committee Minutes 
Meeting held in the Village Hall on Tuesday 21st March 2017 at 7.30pm 

 

Present: Cllrs Morris (Chair), Collier, Hodson, Richards, Alan Raven (Cricket), Ian Stuchbury (CUFC), Andy 
Ward (S&SC) and the Clerk 
 

17L/025. Chairman’s Introduction and Apologies – apologies accepted from Cllrs Berenger (personal), 
Mudd (personal), Nicholas (personal), Young (work) and Bob Lee. 

17L/026. Public participation – Standing Orders to be suspended – no public present. 
17L/027. To accept Declarations of Interest - To receive disclosures of pecuniary and non-pecuniary 

interests from Councillors on matters to be considered at the meeting.  Noted that none 
received. 

17L/028. Minutes - Resolution that the minutes of the Committee meeting held on the 17th February 
2017 be signed as a correct record.  RESOLVED. 

17L/029. Reports 
▪ Clerk – light in Village Hall now repaired.  Les King Wood – all works done with the exception 

of removal of old tree guards.   
▪ Health & Safety report – as per report in pack. 
▪ Balancing Pond – ditch is still to be sealed.  Guard rails have now been installed. 
▪ Major developments – SCDC meeting on Thursday to discuss Gladman application for 200 

houses + 70 homes with care.  There is still time for residents to comment. 
▪ Youth Provision – nothing to report.  
▪ Village Hall – project has stalled.  Planners are insistent that height and mass is still a 

problem.  We have submitted a new Design & Access statement giving rationale for nursery 
provision.  Architects are meeting with Head of Services to see what we would be allowed to 
do.  Planning Department have a meeting next week in advance of meeting with W&B.   

▪ Dog fouling – waiting delivery of stickers. 
17L/030.   Fen Reeves – to consider granting formal permission for Cottenham Childminders group to use 

the site following access clearance works – Clerk reported that access has now been cleared by 
County.  Resolution that formal permission be given to Cottenham Childminders group to use 
Fen Reeves for den building and associated activites.  RESOLVED. 

17L/031.   Fen Reeves maintenance – Resolution to repair roadside fence and cut back brambles from 
rear entrance gateway at a total cost of £150 + VAT.  RESOLVED. 

17L/032.   Village Hall Hire 1 – to consider permitting usage of the Hall for a charity fundraising event – 
Resident and daughter are walking across the Sahara in aid of Arthur Rank and would like to 
use the Hall for a fundraising event.  Resolution to allow Deanna Raven free use of the Village 
Hall for fundraising event.  RESOLVED. 

17L/033.   Village Hall Hire 2 – to consider permitting usage of the Hall for a regular booking and moving 
Planning Committee meetings to the Pavilion – Need to get pedestrian pathway installed first.  
Cllr Morris to instruct contractors. 

17L/034.   WARG Field – to consider siting of a bench at WARG Field – Cllr Richards reported that the 
bench has a metal frame which needs painting and the wood needs replacing.  Clerk to chase 
groundsman to deliver to Cllr Richards for refurbishment. 

17L/035. Matters for consideration at the next meeting – Hall hire charges; smell in 
Pavilion. 

17L/036. Date of next meeting – 18th April 2017  
17L/037. Close of Meeting – 8.22pm. 
 

Signed _____________________________ (Chair)    Date_______________________ 



Item 17L/042 - Reports 

 

Clerk’s Report 
 
Village Hall 

• Cllr Richards arranging replacement door in men’s toilets (to replace damaged door). 

• Cllr Richards has purchased anti-climb paint (as agreed by CALF) 

• Problems with the lock/front door. Cllr Richards replaced the lock but hinges have also 
worn/dropped and need replacing. 

 
Recreation ground 

• Cars parked at own risk sign has been removed completely. The FA sign has also been damaged. 

• Bowls Club have given notice of a large event planned for 10th June (approx. 30 parking spaces 
required). 

• Colts 5 aside tournament booked for 28th May. 

• Waiting on date from Rospa for playground inspection – Clerk accompanying. 
 

Misc admin 

• Les King Wood – Tree guards still require removal.   

• Have contacted All Saints re. putting dog bin back following rebuilding of wall.  They have 
requested replacement from SCDC but are still waiting. SCDC Cllr Harford following up. 

• Bench has been delivered to Cllr Richards for refurbishment. 

• We’re Watching You - dog fouling signs have arrived but still waiting delivery of stickers. 

• Fen Reeves – EA doing work to the embankment at the back of the site late March/early April.  
Have queried the wooden gate at the Smithy Fen end and why no pedestrian gate.  County have 
said the gate is EA property.  Have also asked EA if they can remove parking meter from under the 
bridge at Broad Lane. NB: the public footpath goes through the Landing Stage rather than starting 
along the bank next to the bridge. It would be possible to install a car park, subject to planning 
permission, but we’d need to get the footpath diverted. 

• Have spoken to groundsman about removal/burning of pile of scrub left at the balancing pond; will 
be done once it has dried out.  Old metal railings evident in mud taken from ditch -  have now 
been removed. 

• Groundsman has reported hairline crack (about 2ft long) on war memorial - side facing The 
Chequers.  May require inspection and possible remedial works (grants available). 

• Wings for Life event on 7th May.  NB: Rampton Road to be closed between 1.30-6pm and Oakington 
Road between 1.40-6pm. 

• Conversation with Robert Timmins in County Farms who has confirmed that a new 
bridle/footpath is being created from Broad Lane (Fen Bridge Farm) to Les King Wood.  He is 
getting quotes for the work at the moment and hopes the have the path open in October.  James 
Stringer is arranging registration. 

• Issues with children building dens in the Scheduled area of the Moat and also accessing the site 
under the fence/through hedge. 

• Issues with children wandering behind Woodlark Drive/Kingfisher Way. Signage reinstated which 
states no access but we may want something bigger/clearer. 

• Weeping Ash has been removed from the Village Green. 

• Community Payback have received nomination of clearance work on Kingfisher Way/Woodlark 
tree belt. 

• Need to consider use for the refurbished phone box. 

• Ponies abandoned on the Old Rec on Broad Lane have been rehomed. 
 
  



Playground Inspection Checklist              Cottenham Parish Council 
 

 

 

Site: Cottenham Recreation Ground   Date of Inspection: 29 March 2017  
             
            
Person/s carrying out Inspection:                    Cllrs David Mudd and Tony Nicholas 
 

 

Items checked and report issued if any item needs repair/maintenance.  (see action report sheet) 
 

General Condition of Equipment: All equipment checked for the following: 
 

 Stability and condition of frames 
 Fitting and Fixtures (present and secure) 
 Guard rails 
 Sharp edges or other protrusions 
 Working of moving parts 
 Swings, Seats and Shackles 
 Slide surfaces 
 Base plate of spring items secure 

 
Play Area: Skateboard Park 

 General area surveyed for possible damage 
 Ramps and surface area checked for safe use by skateboarding users 

 
Equipment Main Area 

 Carousel – Inclusive (New) 
 Rotator – Bowl (New) 
 Aerial Runway 
 Rotator – Pole (New) 
 Slide – Embankment (New) 
 Space Net (New) 
 Himalayan Uniplay (Newly adapted) 
 Swing Group (New) 
 Seats and Picnic Tables 
 Swings (4 swing Unit)  
 Single Swing Inclusive New) 
 Trim Trail (New) 
 Waste Bins 
 General Condition of Area Tidy 

 

Equipment in Toddler Area 
 Kompan Playhouse -New unit 
 Multiplay- New 
 Swing - Toddler -1 Bay 2 seat (new) 
 Swing - Toddler - 1 Bay 2 Seat (old) 
 Play Train (New) 
 Stepping Posts - Rubber 
 Rocker Seesaw (New) 
 Rocker - Bike (New) 
 Rocker Snail  
 Seats/Picnic Table 
 Gates 
 Fencing 
 General Condition of Area Tidy 

 
Warning Signs and Notices 

 Present and in good condition Yes 
 

 



General Declaration of Intent by Cottenham Parish Council  

regarding Health and Safety 

in respect of this report. 
 
All areas/items will be checked only by means of Visual Inspection to identify any obvious hazards 
resulting from use, vandalism or weather conditions. These will be logged and notified to the Parish 
Clerk. 

To avoid any doubts as to whether or not the areas/items have been Visually Inspected, the Cllrs will 
sign and date the report issued to the Parish Clerk. On Inspection of all units, any that are found, in 
the opinion of Cllrs, to be a problem regarding operation or stability, then if it cannot be corrected 
without delay, the PC will be advised to immobilise or remove the unit. 

Councillors who check the areas/units are fully aware of the importance of the safety to all users of 
the Play Area. 

 

Visual Inspection carried out by by: Cllrs David Mudd and Tony Nicholas 
 
 
Councillors Signatures: ........................................................................................... 
 

Dated: Wednesday 29 March 2017 Next Inspection on Wednesday 26 April 2017 
 
 
 
 
 

  



Playground Inspection Action Report           Cottenham Parish Council 
 

Site: Cottenham Recreation Ground                Date of Inspections: 29 March 2017  
           
Note: Items mentioned on previous reports are in the process of being rectified. 
 

Observations made on Inspection: 
All benches could do with a coating of wood protection material/varnish or colourant to enhance the feature 
and make them more use worthy. They all look quite plain and uninviting at present.  
 

Hazard trip on Skatepark (see photo). Needs attention to reduce possibility of users tripping over due to 
slightly raised edge on drain grill. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Gates on both sides of the Toddlers play area require either repainting or, as it was noted by the RoSPA 
Inspector, they need to be renewed. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Action Plan signed by Cllrs: David Mudd and Tony Nicholas 
 

 
David Mudd….........................................................................Date: 29 March 2017 
 
Tony Nicholas…......................................................................Date: 29 March 2017 
 
 
Action Plan to be sent to Clerk, and Chair and Members of the Community & Leisure Facilities Committee in 
order to progress the repairs noted in report. 
 

 

NOTE: All items that have been notified to CALF previously and probably now, hopefully, in the course of 
being actioned! 
 
 



Major developments – TO FOLLOW 
 
 
Neighbourhood Plan – TO FOLLOW 
 
 
  



Youth Provision  
 

Cottenham Village Termly Report  
  January to April 2017 

Numbers 
There have been 10 visits by the bus during the term and we have seen 50 young people. 
 

Age 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 18 

Number Male  4 7 6 7  2 3 

Number Female  1 3 5 3 1 6 2 

 
Session 1 2 3 4 5  6 7 8 9 10 11 

Attendance 21 23 22 25 24 Half 
term 

25 28 25 31 25 - 

 
Activities 

Craft and other activities available on the bus this term have included face painting, jewellery making, badge 
making, scratch art, making Valentine cards, shrinkies, fantasy film art, bead bracelets and leather craft 
 
Quizzes have been held on Christmas songs, Winnie the Pooh, Australia Day, cancer, internet safety, birds, 
Fairtrade, tobacco, Ireland and forests 
 

General 
 
Week 1   Lots of music being played and chatter. Conversations about Christmas, school, relationships and 
falling out with people. 
 
Week 2   Usual mix of music and chatting plus games consoles, youtube and Singstar. Young person 
reported being stopped from purchasing from kebab van until spilt chips had been cleared up. One young 
person volunteered to clear-up. Conversations about medical diagnosis, medication, school, relationships 
and house parties. 
 
Week 3   Very cold night but busy and loud from the start. Enjoyed Singstar and games consoles and 
chatting upstairs. Conversations about illnesses, school, homework, food and diets. 
 
Week 4   Very loud and busy session. Lots of rumours around a scooter being stolen. Conversations about 
drug use, alcohol, school, sugar consumption and dental hygiene. One-to-one support given in searching for 
a part time job. 
 
Week 5   Very loud busy session. Enjoyed internet safety quiz and games consoles. Conversations about 
health, education, hospital visits, GCSE choices and internet safety. 
 
Half term 
 
Week 6  Good busy session. Enjoyed bird quiz. Conversations about relationships and consequences from 
break-ups, drugs and new part-time job. 
 
Week 7  Lots of coming and going with usual use of games consoles, PCs and music. Conversations about 
college offers, medical treatment and anger. A dispute near the end of the session required intervention, 
seemed to be a result of rumours and nothing concrete but caused a lot of shouting! 
 
Week 8  A number enjoyed the tobacco quiz and craft activities. Conversations about animal welfare 
(following report to RSPCA by young people before bus arrived), horses and riding, mock exams, worries 
about GCSEs, travellers (about prejudices) and dyslexia. 
 
Week 9  Good busy session with better behaviour this week. Interesting use of a sponge to soak up 
arguments and tension between young people! Conversations about drinking, alcohol, smoking cessation 
and relationships. 
 



Week 10  Very loud and lively session, possibly due to some on energy drinks. Enjoyed face paintings. 
Conversations about sexual health, age of consent, families, exams and politics. Some behaviour needed 
challenging (including name calling). Bus user surveys carried out. 
 
Week 11  Cancelled due to bus fault. 
 

Summary of Survey Results 
87 surveys were completed from the 169 young people (51%) who attended during the weeks over which 

the survey was carried out. 

The male/female split was 49% male, 48% female (2 forms, gender not completed). 

The majority of those completing were aged 12 or 13 (57%) with a steady drop off to lower and higher ages. 

General 

100% of the young people said they definitely or ‘sort of’ enjoyed coming to the bus. 

97% agreed that youth workers are approachable and easy to talk to (2013-96%, 2012-94%, 2011-95%, 

2010-98%, 2009-93%, 2008-93%). 

The survey included questions regarding talking to youth workers about personal issues. 39 young people 

(45%) said they had taken this opportunity and of these, 33 (84%) said that this had helped them. 

Safety 

99% agreed that they feel safe on the bus (2013-100%, 2012-92%, 2011-90%, 2010-81%, 2009-86%).  

Only 8 young people (9%) said that bullying is a problem on the bus. Interestingly all 8 said they felt safe on 

the youth bus. Cottenham and Warboys had a total of 7 in this category, two of our busiest sessions. 

Learning 

42% (36 young people) said they use the bus as a source of information. 

60% (52 young people) said they had learned from leaflets, posters or discussions with youth workers. 

69% (60 young people) said they had been helped to express their opinions constructively in discussions.  

Other Activities 

56% (40 young people) indicated that the bus was the only youth activity they attend (2013-53%, 2012-

75%, 2011-73%, 2010-60%, 2009 - 62%, 2008 - 71%). This may be because the charity no longer visits some 

of the smaller villages due to the cost of the provision, and these villages may have been the ones with less 

activities for young people. 

 

 
  



Village Hall – TO FOLLOW 

  



17L/043.  Hire charges 

 
Proposed 2017/8 usage fees based on subsidised real costs for both preparation and wear and tear.  

Reviewed by FLAC and included as basis of 2017/8 budget 

Fees for tournaments involving extended match play or multiple matches to be arranged separately in advance. 

  Prep 
Rat
e 

CUFC Colts Cricket Rugby 

  £ £ 
Session
s 

£ 
Sessio
ns 

£ 
Session
s 

£ 
Session
s 

£ 

Field #1 Main pitch 
96*70 

4 16 20 400             

Field #2 Pitch #1 100*60 3 12 20 300 40 600         

Field #2 Pitch #2 100*70 3 12 20 300 40 600         

Field #2 Mini-pitch 1 3     40 160         

Field #2 Train pitch 1 2     20 60         

Field #2 Train floodlit 1 7     20 160     50 400 

Field #2 Cricket 4 12         27 432     

Field #3 Pitch #1 1 6                 

Field #3 Area #2 0 0                 

Field #3 Area #3 0 0                 

Field #3 Area #4 0 0                 

Pitches sub-total       1000   1580   432   400 

                      

CSP Suite #1 10 15 30 750 7 175 15 375     

CSP Suite #2 10 15 30 750             

CSP Club Suite (inc T) 10 30 0       15 600     

CSP Kitchen (nocook) 5 5     40 400         

CSP Toilets 5 5 30 300 40 400         

CSP Sub-total       1800   975   975   0 

                      

Event fees * 250 250   500* 1 500*   500*   500* 

Pitch investment                     

                      

Sub-total       2800   2555   1407   400 

Block discount      20% -560 20% -511 20% 
-

281.4 
20% -80 

FF partner discount 20%     30% -840 15% -383   0   0 

Total ex VAT       1400   1661   1126   320 

VAT     20% 280 20% 
332.

2 
20% 225.1 20% 64 

Total       1680   1993   1351   384 

           
* Event fee chargeable in the event of excess wear / tear and/or damage     

 

  



17L/044.   Cricket pitch rental – to consider hiring of cricket pitches on Sunday and associated hire  

 
TAC (Telugu association of Cambridge) have asked to hire a cricket pitch, with use of changing rooms for 4 
to 5 Sundays.  If booking permitted, would like to know costs. 
 
Cottenham Cricket Club have games every Saturday from May to August and have 1 Sunday booked (11th 
June).  Groundsman has been informed and is able to prep pitch (Saturday eve/Sunday morning). 

 

17L/047.  Pavilion hire (deferred from Full Council meeting 4th April 2017) 

 
Usage as follows: 
 
Day: Monday 
Time: 10:00am to 11:00am 
Start date: 8th May 
No booking on 29th May due to school half term 
Finish Date: 24th July 
Total sessions booked: 11 
 
As discussed, given this is a long term booking I was wondering if the Parish Council would accept a fee of 
£16 per session?  
 
Following Full Meeting on 4th April, we asked for assurances regarding possible floor damage: 
Current insurance covers myself with the students I work with (attached Schedule). I don't have insurance 
for damage of the venues I use and as far as I am aware from my industry counterparts it is not something 
that is usual to have - I would of course make good any damage I cause (though in the five years I have 
been doing this I have yet to damage any venue). If mats were a requirement I would be happy to purchase 
some yoga mats to protect the floor while I run the classes. Would I be able to store these at the venue? 
NB: currently runs classes at Impington Village College, Bottisham Village College, St John’s Innovation 
Centre and Hills Road College. 
 

17L/049.  Connections Bus 

 
To consider booking up to 6 sessions over the summer holidays at a cost of £244.50 per visit. 
 

17L/050.  Bowls Club  
 
The Bowls Club have been looking at ways of raising funds to help with the upkeep of the green and to keep 
a low membership fee so that they are open to as many villagers as possible. 
One suggestion was to have advertising boards on their side of the hedge between the bowling green and 
the recreation ground. They would be kept below the top of the hedge and therefore only be visible from 
the bowling green or the allotments (if you are very tall). They would be demountable so that they could 
cut the hedge. 
 

There would be a separate board (1m by 1m) for each advertiser.  


